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ITEM NO. 2(2): GENERAL PLAN UPDATE (MAUI ISLAND PLAN: CHAPTER 8
(DIRECTED GROWTH PLAN)) (CC 07-54)

CHAIR BAISA: . . . (gavel). . . Will the meeting of the General Plan Committee please
come to order? This regular meeting of the General Plan Committee of
February 16 th at approximately 1:38. I am Councilmember Gladys Baisa, Chair
of the Committee. And this afternoon we'll continue our introduction to
Chapter 8 of the Maui Island Plan. We will accept an orientation regarding the
process for future deliberations on growth boundaries and other maps. This will
allow us to be ready to take action on the maps and related content at future
meetings. With me today is voting.. .our voting Members, my
Vice-Chair Don Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Good afternoon, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Good afternoon, Don. And Bob Carroll.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Good afternoon, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Good afternoon. Chair Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Good afternoon.
CHAIR BAISA: Good afternoon. Mike Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Good afternoon, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Good afternoon. And Joe Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Good afternoon.
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And joining us quickly is--lucky she's young and moves
CHAIR BAISA:
fast--Elle Cochran. Good afternoon, Elle.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Aloha, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Excused this afternoon are Members Riki Hokama and Mike White.
Also with us from Administration, we have our Planning Director Will Spence.
MR. SPENCE: Good afternoon, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Good afternoon. We have John Summers, the Administrative Planning
Direct Officer from the Department of Planning.
MR. SUMMERS: Aloha, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Good afternoon. We have Simone Bosco, the Senior Planner from the
Department of Planning.
MS. BOSCO: Good afternoon, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Mike Napier and Dan McNulty-Huffman--they are GIS Analysts from
the Department of Planning. Welcome, guys.
MR. NAPIER: Good afternoon, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Good afternoon.
MR. MCNULTY-HUFFMAN: Aloha.
CHAIR BAISA: And we also have our Deputy Corporation Counsel James Giroux.
MR. GIROUX: Aloha, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Also we have our Committee Staff, Legislative Attorney David Raatz;
and our Committee Secretary Clarita Balala. We have almost as many staff as we
do audience--interesting situation. This afternoon folks we will be taking public
testimony. Testimony will be limited to the item on our agenda today. Please
sign up at the desk located in the eighth floor lobby if you would like testify--right
out the door. You'll be limited to three minutes per person with one minute to
conclude, if requested. Please state your name and if you are representing anyone
besides yourself, we'd like to know that also. Without further adieu, we're going
to start with public testimony. Our first testifier this afternoon is Les Potts and
Les will be followed by Stan Franco.
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.BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY . .
MR. POTTS: Council Chair, Council members, my name is Les Potts. I'm the caretaker
for about seven acres of shoreline out from Honolua Bay out past the blowhole.
And we've been really busy out there lately so I haven't really been able to keep
up with, with all the changes that you keep having in the--well I ask Lucienne all
the time can, when I come and she says, oh, it's changed again. Anyway, recently
we just got 41 cars and two school buses and, and couple of backhoes, and other
things out of the country out there. So, the good news is the country is--up that
part of the island is cleaner than it's been in 50 years, but the bad news is there's-it's really little to protect it anymore. I mean there's a lot of it is in conservation
but you could still build a house--one house per TMK in conservation. We had a
deal a few years ago on the table that would've traded park credits for some of the
developments that you've already approved for the acquisition of Honolua area.
And but we kind of knew that it wasn't going to fly because it was connected to
the result of the TVR issue, but it was still, to me, that's still the model that we
would need to, to ever really acquire the area. And until then, we really need that
growth boundary at Honolua Stream. And I'm sure you guys changed it again so
you're not really talking about that today. But the GPAC was a lot of work. I
know you were at a lot of the meetings and there was like so much testimony. To
me, that's the will of the people was expressed at those meetings. So, I implore
you, Councilors, don't let your knees buckle. Take a stand--make a stand. Keep
it--keep the General Plan the way it was made by the people. Don't, don't buckle
to a few people that want to change it. There's a lot of people out there. There's
bullet. . .fresh bullet holes in those signs out there every day. And if we don't--if
we let that growth boundary go that we're going to have--we are going to have a
lot of people angry at us. Thank you very much.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Potts. Members, any questions for the
testifier? Seeing none, thank you. Mr. Franco. . .Stan Franco will be our next
testifier. And following Stan will be Jacob Verkerke. Good afternoon, Stan.
MR. FRANCO: Good afternoon. Madam Chair and Committee members, as you know,
my name is Stan Franco. And today I'm speaking for myself and not for GPAC
or FACE Maui or any other organization I might be affiliated. . .affiliated with. I
love Maui and its people. I love Maui and its people. I've lived my life with this
in mind every day. In 1988, I met over several months with 120 other Mauians
discussing what we wanted Maui to be like in the future. That effort was called
Decisions Maui. In 2003, I again said yes to being part of a group of
1,700 Mauians engaged in the similar effort discussing future growth on Maui.
This effort was called Focus Maui Nui. Then when Maui County--the Maui
County Council passed legislation--I think, it was Act 84--to develop a
comprehensive plan for Maui and its people, I raised my hand and said I would
-4-
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serve. Over three years, I traveled with 24 of my brothers and sisters of this
island to every corner of Maui to listen to Maui's people about how they wanted
Maui to develop, and I heard over and over again keep Maui, Maui. That first
meeting of the GPAC, the General Plan Advisory Committee, Mayor Arakawa
and Planning Committee Chair Tavares told us that our work was critical for how
Maui was to be developed in the interests of its people. After three years of
meetings and review by the Maui Planning Commission, the Maui Island Plan
now is in your hands. I too have been hearing that the Maui Island Plan as
currently conceived is too complicated. I disagree. We are not--we are not the
sleepy little towns that we used to be when I was growing up as a kid. There are
international corporations, as you well know, that are buying and developing
Maui. We have to have scientific and thorough data that we need to collect to
support the statements we make. We don't need people from the outside, like the
guy from California, telling us that he had all the development entitlements and
we the people of Maui have no say about building a megamall on... in Kihei. This
is not good and has to be stopped. I love Maui. I know you do too. Please honor
the work of the 25 members of the GPAC and the nine members of the Maui
Planning Commission. We need to pass the Maui Island Plan this year. Thank
you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Franco. Questions for the testifier? Seeing
none, Stan, thank you.
MR. FRANCO: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Next testifier is Jacob Verkerke and he'll be followed by Anne Jenny.
MR. VERKERKE: Good afternoon, Chair -CHAIR BAISA: Good afternoon.
MR. VERKERKE: --Members of the Committee. My name is Jacob Verkerke and I'm
the President of the Waikapu Community Association. The Waikapu Community
Association is pleased to have this opportunity to present its views on this very
important component of the Maui Island Plan. On February 2 nd , you received
testimony from us in reaction to the revisions of the introductory narrative portion
of Chapter 8--it was shortly before that date. The Association's reaction was one
of alarm. That alarm was based on our analysis of the impact of the revisions
proposed by Planning Director Spence. That analysis was and continues to be
hindered by the fact that the revisions to the remainder of the chapter and the
associated directed growth maps have not been published yet. This makes it hard
to fully ascertain the impact of the revisions of the introductory narrative on the
subsequent description of the regional framework, the Wailuku-Kahului planning
area, and those all important directed growth maps. The Waikapu Community
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Association had a much appreciated chance on Monday, February 13 th , to spend a
few hours discussing its concerns with Director Spence. The meeting also
provided the Director with an opportunity to explain his reasons for the revisions,
which appear to be founded in his desire to improve the utility of the Maui Island
Plan by simplifying it and by delegating to the process of developing the
respective community plans, the work of developing the sticky details of directed
growth within growth boundaries, and the creation of tools to control that growth
in accordance with the affected communities'. . .communities' preferences. I
believe it is fair to say that our initial alarm has been replaced by a deep concern.
One source of our concern is the growing public contention by some of the
participants in this process, that the process itself is broken and can be fixed by
simplifying the plan. The time consumed by the process to date is offered as
supporting evidence to that notion. It is the Waikapu Community Association's
opinion that simplifying the Maui Island Plan at this stage of the game is the
wrong fix at the wrong time. It's the Association's understanding that the process
was initiated with the directive to provide the necessary level of detail in the Maui
Island Plan to ensure that the directed growth on Maui would be in line with and
even constrained by, the wishes of the community. It would appear that the
GPAC succeeded in that task admirably. Perhaps it is more accurate to state that
the problems with the process occurred subsequent to the completion by GPAC of
its proposed Maui Island Plan. Rather than working to improve the one proposed
plan, we now witness this Committee working on a fourth version of the plan as
the primary focus of the discussions, being the version that includes the present
Director's proposed revisions. The GPAC and Planning Commission's versions
of the Maui Island Plan, and more and more even the December 2010 Director's
version, are being relegated to the background of this Committee's deliberations.
Over the years, much work has been done in the development of the Maui Island
Plan to facilitate the community plan process, precisely through the inclusion of
details that are now at risk of being eliminated. Would this not mean that the
process is doomed to have to repeat itself during the community plan
development? This may very well have the opposite effect of the desired time
savings in approving the Maui Island Plan. The community plan process may
have to foot that bill. In the absence of the proposed revisions to the remainder of
Chapter 8, including the maps, it's difficult for the Waikapu Community
Association to request specific modifications in support of its desire to preserve
and protect the unique character of the last remaining small rural town in Central
Maui, which is showing a resurgence of agricultural activity. In general terms
however, the Waikapu Community Association urges this Committee to return to
the proposals as contained in the GPAC draft of the plan, and specifically to the
directed growth maps for this region...region as proposed by the GPAC. They
provide the only realistic opportunity to prevent the absorption of Waikapu into
the Wailuku-Kahului urban core. The Waikapu Community Association will
return to offer more detailed testimony on the remainder of Chapter 8 and the
directed growth maps when the Director has published his revisions. Until that
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time, it appears to the Association that even the discussion on the introductory
narrative portion of this chapter is rather out of context. In closing, the Waikapu
Community Association, as representative of the Waikapu community asks for
your support for, and serious consideration of its efforts to protect this special
community in Central Maui. The Association remains ready to participate in this
effort in any way. Mahalo.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Verkerke. Members, questions for the testifier?
Seeing none, thank you, Mr. Verkerke.
MR. VERKERKE: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: And Chair would like to note the presence of Mike White. Thank you,
Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Aloha, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: And our next testifier is Anne Jenny and she will be followed by
Bobbie Patnode. Good afternoon.
MS. JENNY: Good afternoon, Madam Chairman. My name is Anne Jenny. I'm not
representing anybody. I do however teach economics at University of Hawaii and
I brought some of my class with me to observe what's going on. Economics is
about how we use our resources—land and labor and capital. And so I thought this
might be a good opportunity. Prior to teaching, I was an economist for the United
States Treasury, Department of the Comptroller of the Currency.
CHAIR BAISA: Good afternoon, maybe we should recognize the students, if you'd rise,
we'd like to know who you are. Thank you for joining us. Thank you for
bringing them.
MS. JENNY: Thank you for the opportunity afforded. As I said, my expertise is as an
economist and as in community economic development on which I have been
working since 1987. As an economist, I'm concerned with how we invest in the
land. In order to ensure economic viability, we have to make sure our resources
increase in value rather than decrease in value. And what I've seen in the plan-first of all there was no mention of actual carrying capacity of this land. That is
something that is basic and fundamental to making the economic decisions about
how we use things. My concerns with some of the revisions to Chapter 8 seem to
be that they begin to emphasize how we're consuming the land rather than how
we're investing in that land. And when we consume economic resources, we're
left with nothing but trash. All right. We're left with just the leftovers. When we
invest in something--when we invest in any of our economic resources, be it land
or labor and capital, we expect them to improve and increase in value. We have
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two nearby examples of what happens when we fail to invest and instead
consume. First of all, Pitcairn Island--like Pitcairn Island we are reliant on a very,
very long supply chain. Ninety percent of our food and most of our energy
resources come in by a ship, all right. Pitcairn Island's economy failed when
those lines were disrupted, and we face that same possibility of economic
collapse, not when, but if those lines are disrupted here. If we cannot support
ourselves--we cannot always rely on outside supplies. Easter Island is an example
of what happens when you disrupt the entire ecology of a land. They chopped
down their trees and they watched as all of the soils that supported the people
there blew away. All right. Now, the only thing that remains there are these very
enigmatic statues overlooking what used to be a fertile and vibrant community
that no longer exists. And I'm afraid that unless we begin to invest in our land we
are faced with those same questions. Thank you, Madam Chair
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Members, questions for the testifier? Seeing
none, thank you very much. Next testifier is Bobbie Patnode and she'll be
followed by Sally Raisbeck. Good afternoon.
MS. PATNODE: Good afternoon. Good afternoon, Council. My name is
Bobbie Patnode and I am Vice-President of the Kula Community Association.
The Kula Community Association Board participated in many of the public
hearings conducted by the General Plan Advisory Committee and the Maui
Planning Commission. We believe that they listened to the community and made
their recommendations based on that testimony. The Kula Community
Association Board is opposed to several changes now being proposed by Planning
Director Will Spence in Chapter 8 of the Maui Island Plan. Specifically, we ask
your General Plan Committee to retain certain important elements on Table 8-2 of
the Planning Director's original December 2010 Chapter 8 and the display of
those items on the maps. In the Protection Area Section of Table 8-2, Greenbelts
and Greenways should be retained. They are both useful planning tools.
Greenbelts will be open space areas that allow adjoining communities to retain
their individuality and identity. For example, the KCA board would not like to
see Upcountry communities like Pukalani and Kula and/or Pukalani and
Makawao join into a single community. Each is now unique and we should have
the planning tools available to prevent their combining It is important to have
greenbelts defined on Table 8-2 and have the greenbelts clearly shown on the
appropriate directed growth map. Please use the GPAC and MPC definition.
Greenbelt--extensive area of largely undeveloped or sparsely occupied land
established along natural corridors to protect environmental resources and to
separate distinct communities, ensure natural and undisturbed separation between
communities, and protect environmentally sensitive lands. Greenways are
intended to provide low intensity connecting routes within communities and
between communities. Please use the GPAC and MPC definition. Greenway-typically a long narrow piece of land oftentimes used for recreation, pedestrian,
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and bicycle traffic. Greenways can include community gardens and can be used
to link community amenities, for example, parks and shoreline. Provide
opportunities to interconnect communities, ensure adequate recreational
amenities, protect scenic resources, and link residential projects with service
areas. On behalf of the Kula Community Association, the KCA Board
respectfully requests that greenbelts and greenways be retained as important
planning elements in the Directed Growth Chapter of the Maui Island Plan. And
on a personal note, this is the first time that I have been before your Committee,
Chairman Baisa, and I really, really would like to see the Plan get done this year
in 2012. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Members, any questions for our testifier? I
promise you we're going to try our best.
MS. PATNODE: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: It's my goal, too. Okay, our next testifier is Sally Raisbeck, and our
next testifier following Sally will be Pam Daoust. Good afternoon.
MS. RAISBECK: Good afternoon, Gladys. I'm Sally Raisbeck. I live in Wailuku. I
have been before the Council many times. I know all of you. I know many of the
people in the audience and I know that some of them were dedicated in producing
the, the. . .who were on the GPAC and produced the General Plan. I would urge
you to not send this back to the Planning Commission. I would urge you to pass it
out and give most credence to the proposals that were made by the community.
My original testimony I wrote, I said almost all the channels of power leading
from individuals like me and these people sitting in the audience are being
blocked by the power of money. If you watch national politics, you know that
individual millionaires and billionaires can run for office or finance the
candidates. No one of ordinary finances possibly has a chance. I really lost heart
when the Charter Commission decided it was too dangerous to let the voters
decide whether we would have district voting. They decided they would not put it
on the ballot for the community to decide. Please do not take anybody's
recommendations when you have before you proposals by the community
represented by people like Stan Franco, Dick Mayer, Lucienne de Naie. I don't
know who else is here who's been on the GPAC but those people know Maui.
They love Maui and what they said should be given the most weight. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Members, questions? Any questions for our
testifier? Seeing none, Sally, thank you very much.
MS. RAISBECK: Thank you.
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CHAIR BAISA: And our next testifier is Pam Daoust and she'll be followed by
Mike Foley. Good afternoon.
MS. DAOUST: Good afternoon. Aloha, my name is Pam Daoust and I'm testifying as
President of the Maalaea Community Association. We want to express our
appreciation to Planning Director Will Spence for his invitation to meet with
some of our board members on February 14 th and also for his assurances that the
urban growth boundary maps will be retained. He also assured us that the
proposed urban growth boundaries will provide definitive guidelines for
community plan revisions and trumped them, so to speak, ensuring that the good
of the entire island will be considered as Maui continues to grow. For that we are
grateful. We are also grateful for the retention of the designated green spaces and
greenbelts on the maps that he shared with us at that meeting. However, we
remain very concerned about the issue of deleting the agricultural overlay map,
which we mentioned to him also at that meeting. That map and the
recommendations regarding the ag lands were devised after thousands of hours of
careful deliberation. If you're going to delete that map, at the very least we hope
you will consider putting in a map showing the ALISH and the IAL agricultural
land use designations. These designations already exist and already are regulatory
mechanisms. They're not additional ones and indeed the deleted map reflected
those designations. Having them in the Maui Island Plan leaves no doubt that
Maui County supports protecting its ag lands for present and future use. The
future may reveal far more profitable and necessary agricultural uses than exist
today. And ag lands must be preserved for the next generation and beyond. No
one should have to punt through 500 pages of commentary to find statements
saying that we think preserving ag lands is a nice idea. We need a map showing
these ag lands and defining them as prime, secondary, or grazing lands. Prime ag
lands, of course, deserve to be at the very top of the preservation list, outlined on
a map, and not lost somewhere within a generalized rural growth area.
Mr. Spence did say he would consider that concern, at the same time expressing
his own concern for small landholders wishing to subdivide their land among their
children. We hope that this issue can be resolved in some other way besides
eliminating a valuable and necessary ag map from the Maui Island Plan. In
conclusion, we urge you to respect and support the work that has already been
done and retain key elements such as that land use map and such things as Policy
8.1.g and 8.1.h, which MCA and others have addressed in prior testimony. You
have so much testimony before you, which I heard echoed so often at the GPAC
meetings, asking for these things. Please give your earnest support to supporting
and really deliberating over the work that has gone before. Thank you so much.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Members, questions? Seeing none, thank you.
. . .(clears throat).. . Please pardon me. I'm dealing with remnants of a trip.
Good afternoon, Mr. Foley. And our next testifier after Mr. Foley will be
Mary Traynor, and she's the last person who has signed up to testify. So, if
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anyone else is going to testify, would you please sign up at the table. Mr. Foley,
go ahead.
MR. FOLEY: Good afternoon, Madam Chair and Members of the Committee. I am
speaking as an individual, not representing any organization. I live in Makawao.
I'm a retired Land Use Planner. I first visited Maui in 1970--42 years ago.
Before moving to Maui 14 years ago, I coordinated the update of three General
Plans for communities that I worked for. The maps in the Maui Island Plan
should show the number of all the units already entitled, including the Hawaiian
Home Lands developments. For instance, the Villages of Leialii in, in Lahaina
are proposed an additional 2,000 units. For years developers complained about
not knowing where projects would be allowed. Now they're complaining about
the Maui Island Plan being too complex. Maps in the Maui Island Plan will
increase certainty about the location of future construction and this will be very
helpful, not only for the, the applicants but also for the neighbors to know where
development is anticipated. The maps should also identify Important Ag Lands.
They are to be protected for future farming. Your actions on the Maui Island Plan
are the most important decisions you'll make as a Council member. Please
schedule additional special meetings and approve the Maui Island Plan this year.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Questions? Seeing none, thank you. Next
testifier is Mary Traynor and she'll be followed by Dave Ward. Good afternoon.
MS. TRAYNOR: Good afternoon. I'm Mary Traynor and I'm representing myself
today. I believe that the 2010 version of the Directed Growth Plan presents a
responsible plan. It is a plan that balances managed growth with what the
community has deemed valuable. As an Upcountry resident, my largest concern
to the Planning Director's proposed changes to Chapter 8, Part I, are the deletions
of the following boundaries to Table 8.2: Country Town, Rural Service Center,
Rural Residential, Ag Overlay Districts, and Greenbelts and Greenways. The
simplification of Table 8.2 weakens the language and the protection it offers to
our small towns, agriculture, and rural areas, as well as to our greenbelts and
greenways. The boundaries articulates where our small towns are and the
elimination of them appears to put our small towns at risk for inappropriate
development. I support the inclusion of Country Town, Rural Service Center,
Rural Residential, Ag Overlays, and Greenbelts and Greenways in Table 8.2. I
support the inclusion of recognize and provide for subsistence agricultural uses
and lifestyle options. This was formally included in Table 8.2 under Ag Overlay
Districts before that boundary was collapsed. I also have concerns about the
following two policies. Policy 8 point--oh, excuse me--one thing. I did have a
question that I wanted to pose before the Council. Does the elimination of these
boundaries from Table 8.2 also mean that these boundaries are removed from the
maps? I also have concerns about the following two policies: Policy 8.1.f--the
County shall implement a zoning program to comprehensively redistrict and

GENERAL PLAN COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

February 16, 2012

rezone lands within urban growth boundaries, and to implement community plan
policies and map designations; Policy 8.2.r--the County shall implement a zoning
program to comprehensively redistrict and rezone lands within rural growth
boundaries and to implement community plan policies and map designations. My
question is why is a comprehensive redistricting and rezoning necessary? I would
like to make a request to the General Plan Committee. Can you please provide a
map that overlays the Maui Island Plan Growth Boundary maps onto the
Development Projects maps? This would provide a very useful tool where all
entitlements within the growth boundaries are easily apparent and all development
projects that fall outside of the growth boundaries are also easily apparent. I, too,
hope that the GP Committee can adopt a plan before the end of 2012. And I thank
you for hearing me.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Members, questions for our testifier? Seeing
none, thank you. Our next testifier is Dave Ward and Mr. Ward will be followed
by Dick Mayer.
MR. WARD: Aloha.
CHAIR BAISA: Good afternoon, sir.
MR. WARD: Good afternoon, Council members and Chairman Baisa. Thank you for
allowing me to testify. I am testifying on my own behalf today. I am a Managing
Partner in Olowalu Town, but I'm not testifying on their behalf today. About two
weeks ago, I was in Kaimuki and I remember living there in 1996 and Kaimuki is
a great town. You know, there's restaurants there. I worked at the University of
Hawaii and I used to ride my bike from Kaimuki to Manoa. And I also used to
ride down to Hawaii Kai and some of other surrounding neighborhoods. That
experience in Kaimuki is very different than the experience on Maui. And that's
kind of what I want to talk about today. In, in that area, you know, when I used to
ride to Manoa, there were some gulches and some parks or maybe a ball field that
might separate the communities. But really, realistically, that entire plain is just a
series of small towns that are connected by housing, which has really changed the
dynamic in that area. Now, in the Chapter 8, the text in Chapter 8.1, it describes
Maui's character very well and it talks about making hard decisions to preserve
Maui's character. I fear that we're making decisions that are leading us down a
road that as we look into history and look outward past 2030 into 2050, 2080, that
those decisions basically--the decisions we're making today will lead us down a
road somewhere to what's happening in Kaimuki--has happened in Kaimuki. So,
with that in mind there's--the concept is to have a vision and then implement
infrastructure and where the people are going to be based on the vision. Now that
is in contrast to what I see in the directed growth strategy today. The existing
plan uses wastewater, the existing wastewater facilities as a planning tool, as a
criteria. And while that's very easy from a development perspective in the short
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run because it just takes adding another sewer pipe. In the long run it's
shortsighted. It just continues to grow our existing large communities. These
wastewater systems are old. They rely on injection wells. There's new
innovative green technologies that are economical systems and can accommodate
reasonable growth, i.e., they're scalable. The existing plan also allocates units
based on historical growth rates. So, if Kihei has grown rapidly over the last 20
years, Kihei will continue to be. . .grow rapidly over the next 20 years. In
contrast of that, an idea is to think about adding units in rural areas--in the rural
areas of the plan. So, I guess, in conclusion, if we continue to grow and allocate
units only in the three large urban areas that exist today then as we look forward
into 2050 and to 2080, Kihei and Kahului are going to become one. So, I don't
think that, that stresses what I read in the text on 8.1 as the character of Maui. In
conclusion, I have turned in written testimony and this testimony actually
provides specifics to the actual text in Chapter 8, Directed Growth Strategy,
narrative as updated January 2012. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Members, questions for Mr. Ward? Seeing
none, thank you very much. Our next testifier will be Dick Mayer and Mr. Mayer
will be followed by Lucienne de Naie. And Lucienne is the last person who
signed up so if we have anybody else who is feeling moved to testify, please sign
up. Good afternoon.
MR. MAYER: Good afternoon, Council members. My name is Dick Mayer and the
testimony that I'm giving on is being circulated. The Planning Director is now
making several recommendations which seriously weaken the Maui Island Plan.
Table 8.2 of Chapter 8 and you got this copy that I have here in front of me--this
is what you received from the Director--what was eliminated was a Ramseyered
version. The version that the Planning Commission and the Planning Department
initially and the GPAC recommended is this, this table right here that you should
all have as a copy because several of the testifiers have testified to it. It's what
the GPAC recommended and whatever rather than the unRamseyered version that
was circulated to you. Greenbelts and green...excuse me, Table 8 eliminates
several important land use categories-greenbelts, greenways, and sensitive lands,
et cetera. These categories are much needed to separate urban areas and to
provide connecting links for walking and bicycling. Instead, please use the table-Table 8.2 from the original 2010 Planning Director's recommendation to the
County Council. That table includes the recommendations of GPAC and the
Planning Commission. The Planning Director now recommends in both 8.1.f and
8.2.r that rezoning shall be done upon the completion of the urban and rural
growth boundaries in the Maui Island Plan. And here are the two policies. It said
that these--the rezoning should be done immediately after this plan is adopted.
And then I'm skipping down there to right after that. These actions should take
place only after the subsequent completion of the six community plans.
Premature rezoning would make it impossible for the six Community Plan
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Advisory Committees and the Council to have the flexibility to properly plan each
community plan. Wait till the community plans are adopted before you do the
rezoning; otherwise, you've eliminated the job for the Community Plan Advisory
Committees and your work. B) Delete the word "only" in the first line of policy
8.2.f, because there may be occasions when a community plan may want to have
some rural zoning actually within the urban growth boundary. Otherwise, you
make it prohibitive. Policy... in Policy 2... excuse me, 8.2.j, the word "permitted"
should be changed to "required". There may be occasions when urban standards
are appropriate. For example, street lights at intersections, et cetera. D)
Agricultural and Conservation Overlays-the Planning Director has eliminated
that, that be eliminated. If agricultural overlays are to be eliminated, as
recommended by the Planning Director, then please include a map into Chapter 8,
which would show, for example, HC&S's existing Important Agricultural Lands-27,000 acres; Ulupalakua Ranch's dedicated conservation lands; other
conservation easements held, for example, in Waihee and other places by the
Land Trust; and any other major areas being preserved, such as Haleakala
National Park, watersheds, et cetera. We should have that basic preservation map.
To expedite the review and approval of the Maui Island Plan this year, the County
Council should hold several adjourned meetings in the same week so that they
may more efficiently complete the task of reviewing the Maui Island Plan. This
is--I've, I've said it before and you. . .some of you have said it to me--this is the
most important job you have to do. I'm hoping you'll be able to take some time
to have several continuous meetings, you'll not have the public testimony
interrupting, you'll be able to get the job done efficiently and done. I know you
have other things like the Charter and elections coming up, et cetera, this year and
the budget, but this is really critical and I hope you'll be able to do that. And
finally, require the Planning Department to present a map which includes all lands
entitled--all entitled lands. On the same map the proposed Urban and Rural
Growth Boundaries should be shown, so you can see what is being changed.
Because there are somewhere over 20,000 already entitled units on the island,
enough actually till, out till 2020. So what you want to see is what will be needed
really in that long-range 2030 time period. And I thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Mayer. Members, questions for
Mr. Mayer? Yes, Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Thank you, Dick, for coming here.
MR. MAYER: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: You, you mentioned about existing projects that
are already given entitlements. Out of the total that you talk about, would you
know how many of those development are no longer here on Maui?
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MR. MAYER: The developers are no longer on Maui? I'm, I'm sorry, I missed...
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah, the, the proposal developers or owners,
how many of them are on Maui? And if the--and if the develop...development
company is still in existence?
MR. MAYER: I don't have that list but certainly many of those that were proposed to
initially, you know, were mainland companies. Sometimes they had a local
person representing them here to get it through the bureaucracy and whatever, but
the money and the investments and the, the one who made the final decisions
were, were on the mainland or overseas for that, for that matter. And some of
them may go forward, others may not. And so, it's really tough to know who has
control over those decisions, but certainly many of them are out, are made
elsewhere. Now, if they're out of, out of business or not operating, that's a whole
another story that the--that you should ask your Planning Department to find out,
because you may want to downzone those that it looks unlikely or very unlikely
that they'll be entitled--they'll be developed.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Thank you for the information and,
and one of the reasons why I ask you that question is that our infrastructure here
on Maui County, you know, with all those units being entitled, you know, the
impact on the infrastructure, you know, we--we're still going to review that. But
presently all those entitlements may not require--many of them probably not
going to start or not even--I don't know how you say it but...
MR. MAYER: They're not going get developed.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah, it's not gonna be developed and the
infrastructure being reserved for those development, you know, really should,
should be looked at. So, thank you.
MR. MAYER: I think, the Department could. And I just want to thank you, Joe. You're
one of my former economic students and it's nice to see that we have a class of
economic students from MCC here following in your footsteps.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Thank you for that.
MR. MAYER: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Once a teacher always a teacher. Mr. Mayer, in another Committee we
did make a request recently on the Housing Director to give us a status update on
these entitled units and what's happening with them 'cause we want to know too.
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MR. MAYER: Very good. I think that will be very useful for the Council over the long
term -CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
MR. MAYER: --and it leads, of course, to the other--one other issue which has come up
before is putting time limits on entitlements.
CHAIR BAISA: Correct.
MR. MAYER: Very important. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. Our next testifier is Lucienne de Naie. If anybody else
wants to testify, would you please sign up? Otherwise, Ms. de Naie is our last
testifier. Go ahead, good afternoon.
MS. de NATE: Good afternoon and aloha to all of you. My name is Lucienne de Naie
testifying on my own behalf. And remember all those people I brought with me
last time--well they're all here--all these folks who came to GPAC meetings. I
would even start with the Planning Commission meetings. And I got stopped on
the street the other day by a lady from a long-time, you know, local, kamaaina
family, and she said, I saw you with that piece of paper. I was one of those
people at one of the meetings. You may not remember me. She says but, you
know, I gave up my Saturday. She said I could have been with my family. She
says, it was a big deal, but I thought I should do something for my family. She
says, and I like those people in the room. I like those people from the Planning
Department. She said they put up the pieces of paper and they had good ideas and
they told us they really wanted to hear from us. She says, so what's going on with
this Council? Do they really want to hear what we had to say or are they going to
make everything up over again? And I said, well no, I think, they do want to hear
what you have to say. You need to have faith here. But, you know, she had a
good question and it kind of reminded me of something, you know, people so
often say, oh, the GPAC wrote this plan or the Planning Commission wrote this
plan. That was not what happened. A draft of the plan was presented and all
these ideas that are being changed around now, they all came from planning
professionals. These are all ideas that are used for planning in places all over the
United States, all over Hawaii. So, it's not like GPAC made up the idea of
greenbelts separating communities or some of these things that are brought up,
you know, now. These are tried and true planning tools that belong in our plan,
and folks in GPAC just went wow, that's a good idea. We were not there to write
a plan. We were there to review a plan, make suggestions, so forth and so on, and
that's how it happened. So, you know, this lady, God bless her for reminding me.
She said, you know, those things were already on that piece of paper. They were
good ideas and we supported them. So, I'm a little concerned about the process
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here. What concerns me and, you know, I'll explain this, maybe folks at home
could understand. You folks received a plan from 2010 from--that had gone
through the review of the Planning Commission, the GPAC, two Planning
Directors, and to me, that should have been the starting document. In other
words, when you make a motion, you'd say, I support Section A from that plan.
But that's not what happened. Instead we have things that have been suggested as
changes and that becomes the version you're starting from, and if anybody is
interested in something that was in this original plan that's had all this review,
they have to make a motion, get five votes, discuss it. I think this is backwards
and I don't know if you guys can reverse course. But if you want to get done, I
think, the easiest thing is to trust most of what's been done before you, because a
lot of people have looked at it and change the things you just can't stand. But
start with, start with the thing that this woman gave up her Saturdays for. You
know, start with where the people have weighed in. And I also want to say that
the idea that a lot of this should just be waiting for the community plan process--I
happened to look up the minutes of the Kahului-Wailuku Community Plan from
back, you know, in the '90s. There were two meetings when no one from the
public came--not a soul--2 of 13 meetings. And, and maybe some of it...I didn't
get to see all the minutes but, you know, this happens where you can have a
community plan process--folks don't know about the meeting, the, the date is
inconvenient, they don't come. So you've had a process that people have
participated in. Let's honor that and then hopefully we'll get folks out for the
community plans as well. Thank you. Aloha.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Thank you, Ms. de Naie. Members, questions for our testifier?
Ms. de Naie, I want you to know and rest assured that we are listening very
carefully to all the e-mails and Facebook and testimony. And, I think, you're
going to be pleasantly surprised.
MS. de NAIE: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. Okay, our next testifier is Courtney--is it Bruch? Or
Bruch?
MS. BRUCH: Bruch.
CHAIR BAISA: Bruch. Excuse me. Good afternoon.
MS. BRUCH: Good afternoon.
CHAIR BAISA: And Courtney's our last testifier. If there's anybody else, please go and
sign up. Go ahead.
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MS. BRUCH: Good afternoon. I want to thank Council members and Chair and
everyone here testifying today. This is such an important plan. I'm an Upcountry
resident and I also share a large concern for the Planning, the Planning Director's
proposed changes to Chapter 8, Part I, the deletions of the following boundaries to
Table 8.2, and that's for Country Towns, Rural Service Centers, Rural
Residential, Ag Overlays, Greenbelts, and Greenways. So the simplifications of
the Table 8.2 does weaken the language and the protection that it offers to our
small towns, agricultural and rural areas. I've lived in Makawao for eight years
and it's a precious small town that really needs to be preserved. There's no other
place like it in the world. So, I, I like to see it that way. I helped organize an
Upcountry sustainability meeting a couple of Monday's ago. We had two
wonderful presenters--Jashana Kippert did a presentation on eco-villages and
Bill Frampton on smart zoning. And it was a standing room only attended event.
And so, many, many people that live Upcountry are very interested in, in
eco-villages and alternative, sustainable, walkable agricultural communities. And
we're still exploring and getting together to write up legislation to propose to you
and to insert into the Maui Island Plan. So, please look out for that. I realize that
the eco-village idea may or may not be new to you, and we hope to help clarify it
so that you too can see how beneficial it can be for Maui. I, I also want to bring
up--there's in the plan something that was taken out. It was formerly the Ag
Overlay District. It was Community Ag, Ag-2, and says, protect the viability of
small-scale agricultural production and limit conflicts between agricultural uses
and existing future residential development. Recognize and provide for
subsistence agricultural uses and lifestyle options. So, I'd like for this to be
included in, in, in the plan instead of being deleted. I think that this could
potentially be a place where we could put in some more language for these
sustainable eco-village walkable communities that many people Upcountry and
other parts of the island are interested in, in creating. And I also want to say I'm
concerned about the Policy 8.1 and 8.2--the County shall implement zoning to
comprehensively redistrict and rezone lands within urban growth boundaries and
to implement community plan policies and map designations, and the County
shall implement a zoning program to comprehensively redistrict and rezone lands
with rural growth boundaries and to implement community plan policies and map
designations. So, I'm not quite--I don't quite understand why a comprehensive
redistricting and rezoning is necessary. And I really agree with Lucienne--I know
a lot of people put a lot of effort into this plan. And I want to see that a good plan
is put in--is established this year so that this doesn't keep happening and that, you
know, development keeps going that isn't balanced for Maui. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. Members, questions for our testifier? Seeing none, thank
you very much.
MS. BRUCH: Thank you.
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CHAIR BAISA: Is there anyone else who would like to provide testimony this
afternoon? Last chance. Seeing none, Members, without objection, the Chair,
would like to close public testimony for this?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much.
. . .END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY . .
CHAIR BAISA: Members, fasten your seatbelts. The Committee is again looking at
Chapter 8--the Directed Growth Plan. This part of the Maui Island Plan is
notable, in part, because this is where Maui's first growth boundaries are to be
established pursuant to Chapter 2.80B of the Maui County Code. We will receive
the Department's procedural orientation on our future deliberations relating to
growth boundaries. In a moment, I would like to lower the lights and turn the
meeting over to the Planning Department to explain how we will review growth
boundary maps and related content in the upcoming meetings. And, the Chair,
will make every attempt to accept a suggestion of trying to have maybe an
adjourned meeting or to schedule more meetings than we have scheduled,
because, we know, we'll never make it if we proceed at this gap, rate. Please
refrain, Members, from asking questions until after the presentation 'cause some
of them may be answered as we go along. Please note, everyone, that we are not
looking at the displays, maps, and other data to evaluate their merits or demerits
today. We are not deliberating on the maps today. We are just still acquainting
ourselves with the procedure and so if we can get the information. Do we--do we
need a brief recess? Okay, we're going to recess for a minute or two here. The
meeting is now in recess. Please don't leave. . . . (gavel).. .
RECESS:

2:32 p.m.

RECONVENE:

2:34 p.m.

CHAIR BAISA: . . . (gavel). . . Will the meeting please come back to order? I'd like to
turn the meeting over to John Summers. Mr. Summers.
MR. SUMMERS: Thank you, Madam Chair We're really happy today because we've
got a couple of our GIS Analysts here to join us. Our GIS Staff is really the
horsepower behind this whole effort. We like to talk about rigorous planning
documents and we can't--it's very difficult to have rigorous planning documents
without the expertise of GIS Staff I've got my GIS Supervisor,
Dan McNulty-Huffman, who has extensive experience in, in GIS database
management, as well as Michael Napier, one of my Senior GIS Analysts-extensive experience in natural hazards, planning, as well as resource planning.
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So, this is really just an orientation in terms of how the GIS will be used as a tool
to facilitate our review of the Directed Growth chapter. I'm going to pass the
baton on to my Senior Planner Simone Bosco to give you little orientation.
MS. BOSCO: Good afternoon and my name is Simone Bosco. I'm actually going to
pass the mic right over to our GIS Staff. They're going to head right into giving
an orientation to the GIS resources that we used in developing the plan--the
Directed Growth Strategy portion of the plan, too. Okay.
MR. MCNULTY-HUFFMAN: Aloha, Chair, and--aloha, Chair, and Council members.
So, I'd like to give you a little bit of an overview of the basic tools that we have
available for you as you work your way through this Directed Growth chapter.
GIS, in case you don't know, stands for Geographic Information System. And so,
these are a number of the tools that we used as we were developing the, the
various versions.
CHAIR BAISA: If you can get a little closer to your mic, please.
MR. MCNULTY-HUFFMAN: Okay. Or maybe I should switch mics. Is that better?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
MR. McNULTY-HUFFMAN: Okay. Sorry about that. So, I'd like to just show you-I'm not, I'm not going to go through every layer that we have available. And, of
course, we don't have--we can't load all of our data onto the laptop, but I'd like to
give you an overview of the--some of the layers that we expect that will be most
useful to you and that we used in the process of developing the, the various
directed growth layers. So, for instance, in the background you see things like the
hill shade and we have here--we have the roads for the, the entire island. We can
bring up as you--whenever you need we can bring up things like the contours. Of
course, we've got the basic tools so we can zoom in to a particular area--give you
as much detail as you need as we're working through this. Another important
layer, of course, is the parcels. Right now, I'm displaying the 2011 parcels and
that is the layer that whenever it makes sense, not, not in all cases for the growth
boundaries, and for some of the other layers, it doesn't make sense to go to parcel
lines. But generally whenever we can we go to--we snap our lines to, to parcel
lines and this is the 2011 layer that we're working on getting everything to so that
it will be as current as possible. We have basic areas, identifying different areas
such as the community plan. . .community plan boundaries. We have ahupua'a-the names of each of those. We also have, and some of these are large, like this
one takes a little longer to draw but we also slope. And this is the one that's
broken into the three classes to give basic information about what's going on, on
the landscape. And we have two different versions of satellite imagery. This is
2010 imagery. It is--there's actually a more detailed version that won't fit on the
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laptops, but I can--this by itself--the version we have here has quite a bit of
information. We probably won't have these on all the time even though they're
really useful, because as you can see it takes longer for it redraw every time when
we have these layers on. So, we'll probably tend to leave 'em off until we, we
need 'ern and until we're into a particular area that we want to look at. And then
we also have the QuickBird imagery from 2004 to 2006. It's a mosaic--covers a
time span. And this is actually our most accurate layer that we use for any sort of
position or anytime we're, we're working, developing new layers that we need to
be accurate. It's, it's the most reliable layer we have. Then we also have--there
was discussion by some of the testifiers about the development projects. We have
that entire layer that we can show you and bring up at any time. We have State
Land Use outline or fields. In many of the cases, we'll have things shown in two
different ways. So, different ones that work better in different situations. And the
community plan designation. And then as you can see with this one, we actually
have labels on. We can have those on or off depending on how much--how
distracting it is with them on. But. . .and zoning--and both of these and important
to point out, both the community plan and the zoning layer are drafts. So, just
need to keep that in mind as you're working through it. The zoning layer is
getting close to being finalized but it is still a draft. And so, we just have to keep
that caution in mind whenever we're referring to those layers. We also have
information about various resources throughout the island. So, here where you
can see the information regarding the reefs offshore. You've got things like
critical habitat from the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service. I'm not going to go
through each one of these. I'll just give you a sampling. It mentioned it was
made of Important Ag Lands and so here's two of the different schemes that are
available for identifying that. We have information regarding cultural resources.
So, we've tried to strike a balance and there's a few more layers we already know
that we'll want to add in that we don't have in here now. But the more we add
into this the slower it gets as we're working through it. So, we tried to--we're
trying to pick a balance of getting--making sure we have available the information
that you need but also not just put everything in there and slow it all down. And
so, as we're going along, if you identify layers or you know of layers that are out
there that we don't have included, let us know, and we can try to have those by
the next meeting or maybe even later in the same meeting. But we, we didn't
want to just try load it up with everything because then it would just run really
slow. And then we have information regarding streams, of course, which is
important. Hazards are another one so things like the tsunami evacuation zones
and the flood insurance rate. . .insurance rate maps. And then, of course, when
we get into the Maui Island Plan, we have each one of the versions as we go
along. So, for instance, I'll start here with--this was the original--the Department
recommendation back to GPAC in, in 2008. And we can--we can bring up those
on top of each other. Obviously it can get a little busy when you start bringing up
multiple layers, and that's why we have some that are outlined and some that are
filled. And so, it makes it a little easier to see what's going on if you have--so

GENERAL PLAN COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

February 16, 2012

you have the older version as a fill, the newer version as outline, and then it gives
you an idea of--much easier to see what changed. And so, we can do that for
whatever version you may desire. And so, we have those right up through the, the
various ones up to the, the last transmittal, which you received in terms of the
maps, which was the December 2010 version. We also have in addition to the
growth boundaries, then we have the growth areas, which are reflected in some of
the text portions of the document and those map insets and TDR area is
another one that is included in some of those. Also, the maps include some of
the--some of the maps include the green areas, so we have those and the sensitive
lands. So, we can bring up whatever you need of those as you go along. Our plan
is to have--in addition to the screen that Council Services will be using, normally
the projector and they'll be on the far left--is to have the map one in the center
and then on the right as you'll see shortly we're going to have a third projector.
And much of the time, that one will be displaying the spreadsheet or, or other
information that we might need. So, we'll want to try to have that. We'll have
that up side-by-side and obviously you can't see much details but we can go in on
these and so you can see more detail as needed. And this may not be the way it
stays. It may not be the final form but it gives you an idea in terms of the--it does
show the changes over time with the various versions. So, we can compare that
for a given area with the units and such. And then we're also going to have a
third laptop and that one and a third staff member starting next time, and that will
be primarily just to record what's going on. So, as we go through, this is--let me
bring up for instance--so this is a sample from the last one with the, when we
were working with the Planning Commission, where we just each time they
identified something that needed be changed, we would go in and we would just
record that as well. So, since we're not just dealing with the changes to the text
but changes to the maps, we're going to be working to record that. The person
who is doing the live GIS demo, we don't want to get them into doing any sort of
editing. That slows down the process, increases the changes of the machine
crashing. They may do a little bit of basic annotation and we can, we can do that
kind of thing. So, for instance, they may go ahead and to help you identify what's
going on, say if you decided that if you wanted to add. . .so just suppose you
wanted to add the harbor and then the person running--we can do this kind of
basic annotation on the fly to help identify the areas that you want. But the
person that's running the live GIS won't be doing more than that, because then
there's too much chance of slowing it down or, or crashing the system. But the,
the third laptop will be for that purpose where we will be trying to capture the
detail and more precisely as you see we did here when we were working through
with the Planning Commission. I'll go ahead and go with the latest to show those.
One thing I'll point out, there can be a tendency when we're going through this to
want to start exploring. And so, we'll take our cue from the Chair as to how she
wants this, but we'll, we'll try to help you avoid doing that unless that's what
your objective is. So, and like I mentioned, you know, it can get sometimes you
get everyone wanting to see something different. It can get to be a challenge and
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then with the speed of draw and such. So, we, we--the technology has gotten
good and the machines have gotten pretty good and we have a lot of capability,
but at the same we'll try to avoid things that--in some cases we may say it would
be better if we don't do that 'cause it'll just take too long or it will slow you
down. But we'll take our cue from the Chair on that. And, I think, maybe that
covers it for now, and I'll pass it off to Simone and she's going to tell you a little
bit about the process that we're suggesting.
MS. BOSCO: Okay, Members, what I'm going to provide here is...is that--is that okay?
If everybody can see this on the right, I'm going to provide a very, very brief
PowerPoint--only six slides. And then, I'm going to go back into the chapter
itself, and I'm going to walk you through the pieces of the chapter which you will
be reviewing and acting on. Okay, so, this very brief PowerPoint is just designed
to explain the organization of the chapter and how we'll be going through it.
Part I, as, as you already know, has been transmitted and revised and is currently
up on the Council Services website. We had agenda'd it for today. I'm not sure
we'll be getting to that today, but certainly at the next meeting we'll be getting
into Part I of Chapter 8. That section of the chapter is primarily background. It
goes into methodology. And it also contains goals and policies related to the
urban and rural growth boundaries. The Part II is the second half of the chapter
wherein most of the mapping lies. And that's the focus of my presentation today.
Part II is divided into basically a very broad overview section, which describes
how we approached the Directed Growth Plan, and then the more extensive
section of that, that portion is our, our stories and mapping of the growth and
protected areas. We have a text portion of, of that section and we also have, as
you can see in your binders, a number of maps that are 11 by 17 and they fold out
in your binders. And those maps actually cover beyond the, the stories in, in the
text. So, for the purposes of what you'll be tasked to do is to essentially review
the text and then go back and look at the, the maps towards the end of the chapter
and, and basically make your decisions. So, I'm gonna just focus on Part II, that's
what's called the Maui Island Directed Growth Plan. And the very first part of
that section of the chapter is your background and then you have themes, which is
really the framework for the entire chapter. The second section of Part II is the
Growth Strategy itself and we have a number of stories about the growth
boundaries and also the protected areas and those go along with the maps. So,
when you look through your chapter and some of you may want to actually look
at it right now because I'll be going through it in a minute, you'll see that the, the
mapping exercise includes text with figures and essentially it's divided into six
community plan regions. So, in that section of, of the text you will essentially be
able to go through each region starting with Wailuku-Kahului, and we will
proceed sequentially. . .sequentially per meeting per section. So, we will begin
with Wailuku-Kahului and when we do that we'll provide the Members with a
very brief overview of that particular region that we'll be looking at. In the
overview we'll talk about some of the challenges and opportunities and they are
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described in the chapter itself. And we'll also be looking at the key differences
between the GPAC's recommendations, the Planning Commission's
recommendations, and the Planning Director's recommendations. I want to
remind the Members that all of that information is contained within the Director's
report, so you have the versions that were released from each body. And if you
can't find it, please ask. We can provide anything to you from the, from the
history of this project so you can go ahead and see--well let's say, you know,
what did the GPAC recommend in this area? And we can not only pull it up
graphically, but we can also look at the policies associated with that area. So, in
terms of decision making, the Members will be asked to look at the background-the very first piece of that section, Part II, Pages 8-11 through 8-14. So, as an
example, there may be a motion. We recommend a motion for that first
background section. That section applies to the entire chapter because it's, it's
really methodology. The second--the second part after that after you review that
section will be to look at the actual growth and protected areas. And we would
recommend say, for example, a motion be made to approve Pages 8-14 to 8-16.
Now that first section includes background and challenges and opportunities, say,
let's say for the Wailuku-Kahului region. So, we look at that first region. We
look at the challenges and opportunities in the text. And then we go on to look at
the actual, perhaps the maps, you want to take a look at the maps. And then
following the very initial background section, we go actually into the description
of the boundary itself, the intention of the boundary, the purpose, what it will
contain, the number of units or what the disposition of the units are, et cetera, and,
again, also the protected areas. So, that generally speaking right now is
86. . Pages 8-16 to 8-22. And then following that text, now again, this is just
looking at Wailuku-Kahului, we'll have--we'll have maps that you'll want to look
at. And those are Maps C-1 through C-3. So together the text and the maps will
be discussed, and what I'm going to do is I'm just going to finish this PowerPoint
and then we'll actually look at the chapter together. At the end of everything,
after we get through all six regions, we will have a final review meeting, and the
Members will have a chance to go back, take a second look, do clean up,
reconsider, et cetera. And that will be down the line easily far past budget
session.
Okay, I'm gonna just switch over now to the narrative, and this is the beginning
piece, which I was describing. This, this portion 8-11 through 8-14 is just
background. This will be your, for example, the first piece you look at. And so,
I'm just gonna flip on through it. Here are the themes. It's entitled A Regional
Framework, and it's just a couple of pages so this, this would be one piece that,
that the Committee will, will look at this. This addresses the entire chapter. Now
on 8-14, we begin to see the Kahului-Wailuku planned growth area. So, this
would be the first growth area you will look at. There's a background section.
There's a figure which explains what this growth area looks like, and then there's
a, a piece that describes the challenges and opportunities in the region. Okay,
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then after you look at that and review that and take action on that, you will go to
the first specific growth area. In this case it's Kahului infill and redevelopment
and revitalization of the Wailuku Town. Now, there are four growth areas in
Wailuku-Kahului. There are two protected areas as currently proposed. So,
generally we will go through each one together and you will have a chance to
discuss each one, including mapping, and then we'll just sequentially go through
each one. The next one is Waiale and you'll see--this is the 2010 version so
you'll see this is the version in your binders. And then the next one is Waikapu
Tropical Plantation Town. So, we'll discuss that. And then we go into a
protection area for the entire region. And there are two protection areas—Central
Maui Regional Park and we have the Iao Stream Cultural Corridor Park. That
completes Wailuku-Kahului. Most likely that will be one meeting although I
don't control the agenda so that's up to you guys. However, we'll go through
each of those six regions and that's it. That's basically how we would like to
approach it. If the Members would like to ask any questions now, we're gonna-we're, we're pretty much done with our side of it.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, Mr. Couch. Thank you, Simone.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Do you want the lights back on, Madam?
CHAIR BAISA: Maybe we still--do we still want to look at this while we ask questions?
We might be referring to the material. I don't know. Members?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Simone, do we need the lights on?
CHAIR BAISA: Do we need the lights?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: For questions.
CHAIR BAISA: Like I said it depends on the question.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, well -CHAIR BAISA: Go ahead if we -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --let me ask -CHAIR BAISA: -need the light we'll turn it on.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --how do we define where the line--where a line is drawn?
Typically, I know, Dan said that it was gonna be hopefully along TMK lines but, I
know, that several of the urban growth boundary lines go right through the middle
of a TMK. And how do we define exactly where that is, because my concern is
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that we've had issues before when I was with the Department and prior to that, of
how thick that line is--where it actually is? And, and that's, that's the biggest
concern we have right now with all of the maps is how thick is that line and where
exactly is it.
CHAIR BAISA: Maybe GIS, can you show us?
MR. McNULTY-HUFFMAN: The simple answer is as far as the digital GIS layer, the
line thickness is zero. So, what we have stored in the database, there...there's not
an issue of the line thickness. Now obviously when we're displaying it, we
display it at whatever width is appropriate kind of in the situation. As far as the
exact placement of that line, yes, we will be exactly coincident with the parcel
layer whenever we can. But when it doesn't make sense to follow the parcel line-frequently it's State Land Use, it's community plan, it's one of these other layers,
and we'll go and make it coincident with that layer. But it, it's true that those
layers, like I mentioned, they're drafted strictly community plan and such. And
so, it is, I guess, you could say a little bit arbitrary but we do--we match it to the
best thing we have available.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: And, and again that's going to be my, my biggest issue
especially in obviously the Kihei area that I'm looking at. There's one urban
growth boundary that goes right through the middle of a huge TMK necessarily.
And how do we determine, okay, this is where it goes and then when, so when
somebody wants to build inside that urban growth boundary, they don't say well,
you know, it's kind of on the map over here so, you know, we think it's 200 yards
further mauka so we want that extra land. How do we avoid those kind of issues?
MR. McNULTY-HUFFMAN: I don't know. Maybe someone else can address that
better. I don't have the...
CHAIR BAISA: Can anybody help? Mr. Summers.
MR. SUMMERS: Thank you. There will be some instances where we can't match a
growth boundary line to a parcel or a State Land Use designation or a natural
feature. And in those instances, the GIS does allow us to magnify those lines up
so it becomes much easier, but the exact, precise location oftentimes during an
application process, for instance, a State Land Use District Boundary amendment,
the Department does ask the applicant--that's what we do today, that's what we'll
have to continue to do--in some instances ask the applicant to verify the
placement of the line.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Via, via survey or something -MR. SUMMERS: That's correct.
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --along those lines? So, we can give you a general vicinity
and...
MR. SUMMERS: We can give much better information today than we ever have in the
past because we're dealing with GIS based layers. But there are going to be
instances, of course, where we have to survey and that's, you know, comports
with best practice.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. And, and the other portion is and I know you were
showing a bunch of layers there, and I assume you have the entitlements layer that
we can throw on top as several of the testifiers have asked for.
MR. SUMMERS: Yes, that's correct.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Any other questions from the Members? Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair. You mentioned that the, the
actual line on the map is, is very small. So, the question in my mind is on the red
urban growth boundary line, is the line that is on the actual map on the outside of
the red and white or is on the inside? Or is it, or is it dead center?
MR. McNULTY-HUFFMAN: When we are showing it on the GIS, it could be any of
those. Sometimes we display it so that it's dead center. Sometimes we actually
intentionally offset it to make it easier to see especially if you have adjacent
growth boundaries then it makes it easier to see. So, again, that's more of a
display function but as far as the actual GIS layer it's going to be dead center.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Is there a GIS layer that you can print that doesn't--that
is not that wide that would show a line in red where the exact line lays up?
MR. McNULTY-HUFFMAN: Well like I mentioned, I guess, technically, the, the width
is almost zero but it depends on the scale of the map. And so, in addition to the,
the maps that are included with the chapter, we also have the two hundred and, I
believe, its fifty-four page map book that we produced previously. And if you
look at the scale of that map, for instance, I believe, you can see that there--still
there's obviously a width to the line because you have to be able to see it, but it's
much, much smaller and it's much more clear precisely where that is. So, it just
depends on the scale of the map or the scale that we're displaying it on the screen.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Now are these maps available online for access by the
public or by us?
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MR. McNULTY-HUFFMAN: I guess I need clarification which maps you're referring
to?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Well, the map that you went show there on the, on the
left screen with the various layers?
MR. McNULTY-HUFFMAN: The map I have up there now, that, of course, is available
to the public. This is within the GIS--the various layers are from all different
sources. A lot of them are available on the State GIS website for download, but
they, they do have to have--and there are free viewers available. So, a good bit of
it is available. We don't have a map application up on the web that gives the
public the ability to do what we have right here. We do not have that capability at
this point.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Is that in the plans?
MR. McNULTY-HUFFMAN: I wouldn't say in it's in the plans. It's something that we
certainly desire and it's something we're working towards, but it would be quite a
ways down the road.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Is it possible for you to, for lack of a better description,
print those maps and, and publish them on the web somewhere so they're not
necessarily interactive but they're there for review?
MR. SUMMERS: We do have a number of layers or maps up on the web, but I just
wanted to restate that the, the proposed boundaries in the document are up on the
web and we do have the 250 plus page book that takes that scale up to a point
where people can see parcel lines and whatnot up on the web as well. When we
need to do a custom map to more specifically determine where a line is, we can
even blow up the map to a higher degree. So, those are the tools we can use. We
can blow things up live for decision making purposes to, to really hone in on
things.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay, thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: And just a fast question. Your urban growth
boundaries, does it--does it follow like say a tax map key lines so that you get a
more distinct boundary location?
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Summers.
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MR. SUMMERS: That's typically the intent. It's much easier from an Administrative
perspective if we can follow the parcel lines. There are instances where we for
one reason or another we will follow a community plan or a State Land Use line.
There are instances where you'll follow a natural feature but typically best
practice is to follow parcel lines.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: That would be more identifiable then?
MR. SUMMERS: Yes, that's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay, thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: So, Mr. Summers, that means we could key on a parcel and they could
blow it up so we could actually see the streets and, and the boundaries?
MR. SUMMERS: Oh, yes, absolutely.
CHAIR BAISA: I think it's important that, you know, people want to know that so that's
important. Yes, Mr. Spence, by all means.
MR. SPENCE: And just, just maybe for a little more clarification as well. When, when
we say that the, the urban growth boundaries or rural growth boundaries are
following parcel lines, as you know on your own survey for, for, you know, a
piece of property, those--the actual line width for that survey is zero. You know,
it's, it's a line you can't really say how wide that line is between yours and the
neighbor's property, but it's, you know, it's there. It's the same thing with these
boundaries because the question of how wide are these boundaries, it's just on one
side of the line that's within the urban boundary and the other side is outside of
the urban boundary. And it's the same thing, it just follows the property line
width, you know, virtually, I mean, it just doesn't have any width to it--if that
makes sense.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, any further questions for the Planning Department,
Mr. Spence? ...Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. Is there a crown lands layer? Crown
lands?
MR. McNULTY-HUFFMAN: I, I do not think we have that layer at this time.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Will we be getting it? Is there an option to look into
that?
CHAIR BAISA: Would you be willing to check into that and get back to us?
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MR. McNULTY-HUFFMAN: We can certainly check into it. I don't know the source
offhand but we can check into it absolutely.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, thank you. And I just want to comment about
the idea of pointing out the key differences between recommendations.
Throughout this entire thing and I'm hearing the pleas of the GPAC and who's
been through the entire process, like myself and Ms. Baisa, it's important. And so
I'm glad we're going to be looking at that and I have all throughout this entire-since I've been here trying to get that Matrix that has it all. And for little while I
did and I wasn't getting it and I haven't been getting it so--yeah I'm a little
frustrated about that. So, I'm glad that you pointed that out and I'm looking
forward to being able to cross compare and, you know, what was said and what
we're working on today. So, thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Any further questions? Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. In, in regards to Department of
Hawaiian Home Lands, do you identify areas that is being projected by
Department of Hawaiian Home Lands to develop?
MR. MCNULTY-HUFFMAN: We can tell by ownership so the--one of the fields within
the parcels layer identifies major owners and they certainly are one of the major
owners so we could query out and identify those areas for you, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay, thank you. In regards to future
development, I, I know you have a map that does show that. Does it show
Department of Hawaiian Home Lands also?
MR. SUMMERS: Yes, it does.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay, good, thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Further questions, Members? If not, we're going to turn the lights on.
It will just take David a moment to put the lights on. Would you.. .would
everybody like a break? Maybe a ten minute break? Okay, so, the Chair, is going
to call a recess for ten minutes. . . . (gavel). . .
RECESS:

3:08 p.m.

RECONVENE:

3:23 p.m.

. (gavel). . . Will the meeting please come back to order? Chair
CHAIR BAISA:
would like to thank the GIS and Planning for their presentations. Members, any
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questions, comments on what you've seen thus far as we get ready to get into the
details of the plan? Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: As far as the GIS or are we moving forward on that?
CHAIR BAISA: We're done or any, any other questions in relating--related to the
presentation, the GIS, anything you want to talk about.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: No, I wanted to talk about the, the plan as . . .(inaudible). . .
CHAIR BAISA: All right, sir, go right ahead, whatever.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, in listening to and seeing as you said all the
e-mails, the testimony, and whatnot, I would like to move to...when we start our,
our discussion of the narrative of the Directed Growth Plan to go from the one
that was submitted by the...from the Planning Commission in our binders. We'll
start from the one with the binders.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second, Mr., Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. We have a motion by Mr. Couch, seconded by
Mr. Victorino. Any discussion?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, I, I realize that Mr. Spence spent a lot of time
and, and going over trying to streamline this and, and he did a good job at it, but I
would like to start from the stop...and if we want...from the top, and if we want
to, to trim some stuff on our own to have the opportunity to do that as opposed to
already start with the trimmed version and mess with that, because there were so
many changes in there that I'd rather start from the top and trim as we go.
CHAIR BAISA: Any other comments? Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You know, Madam Chair, I, I appreciate what
Mr. Spence has done, but you and I, this is our third year working and then you
have worked on it even before that. So, the long history with this, I agree, at
times even I get very confused from what I remember what we did, and now what
we are doing, where we want to go. I don't want to mention to Mr. Spence, but I
feel like a duck out of water at times. I am totally lost. So, I would like to have if
anything the original version and, and, I think, we have it if we look for it.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, we do.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That's the key now—gotta, gotta find it because...
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CHAIR BAISA: No, these folks have it right here.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: This is the original version that's here. Oh, these
guys have the original version 'cause -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: This one too.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --I have so many binders and so many changes.
And that's okay, I understand what, what we're trying to accomplish, but I do
want to give the, the people that worked hard of putting this plan together--the
general--the GPAC members. You know, they're due because that should be
there--the Planning Commission and then if want to make changes, Mr. Spence,
no offense to you, then we can make changes. You know, let's compare and let's
call a spade a spade and make it right for them and for all the people of Maui
County. So, that's my only recommendation, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Victorino. Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. In the previous Planning Committee,
Chapter 8 wasn't reviewed?
CHAIR BAISA: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay, so, actually we starting as your Committee
the first time reviewing Chapter 8?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, and we're starting with the one that went through the GPAC...I
mean, what we were supposed to do was complete Chapter 8. We didn't have
time. So, we deferred and as you, you remember, when we started this term
because we had seven new Members of this Committee, rather than going ahead,
we decided it was better to back up, start with Chapter 1, and bring everybody up
to speed, and that's why now we're going to do Chapter 8. And what we'd be
looking at is the version that was done by the GPAC and the Planning...the
Planning Commission. And that is what the testifiers have been coming here
asking us to do. So, that's probably what we're talking about. Mr. Summers, can
you clarify, please?
MR. SUMMERS: Thank you, Madam Chair. I just wanted to clarify for the record, was
the motion...the intent of the motion to use the December 2010 draft?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Correct.
MR. SUMMERS: Okay. Thank you.
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CHAIR BAISA: Okay, any...Mr. Pontanilla, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: The previous chapters, you know, the Planning
Director provided us with his comments, you know, being the new Planning
Director for this County. So, in this case here, we'll review the draft as dated
December 2010 and include some of the comments that the Planning Director had
submitted?
CHAIR BAISA: Chair. . .Mr. Pontanilla, it's the Chair's intent that we will--if this is
what we're going to do and this is why the Chair wanted to have my discussion
with my Members 'cause this is not my--I mean, I could say as the Chair we want
to do this. But that doesn't work. I'm not like that. I want it to be our decision
because we're the Council that is going to be held responsible for this plan for as
long as we live and we don't want to live in infamy. I mean, I hope that when we
leave here, people are going to say they tried to do a really good job and they tried
to be responsive to our community. And I have total, total respect for what
Mr. Spence is trying to do. I understand. You know, we're in the middle. We
hear people say the plan is too big--the plan is too little--the plan is too hard to
administer. And so, Mr. Spence, is trying to respond to that, play it down, make it
more user friendly or whatever. But people that have put so much time and so
much effort into this plan and I'm a witness to that. I sat there for hours and
hours with my cushion even because it was so uncomfortable, and all the...the
liquids that you could get to sit there for many, many hours at a time and reams
and reams of paper. And, I think out of respect for that, I can understand the
desire to have us work from that document. And I respect Mr. Spence making
changes. Maybe as we go and we look at a section, you know, there's something
in there that's really not going to work, he'll recommend and maybe we can take a
look at it and change it rather than starting with something very new. So that's
what we're talking about. But it's our decision, not mine.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. I, I just wanted clarification because
of the previous chapters we had reviewed.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Any other comments from the Members? Seeing none, the Chair will
call for the vote. All those in favor, say aye.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, no? Motion carries. Chair marks it eight ayes and one
Member excused, Member Riki Hokama.
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VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Mateo, Pontanilla, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmember Hokama.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED.
CHAIR BAISA: Is there any other business that needs to be taken care of today?
Mr. White.
intrigued by the GIS maps and, I
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Madam Chair,
think, it would be very helpful if we could get an overlay of the projected urban
growth and rural boundaries along with the TMKs on which there are already
approved projects.
CHAIR BAISA: I'm sure that Planning can take care of that. Simone or John, anybody
able to answer?
MR. SUMMERS: Thank you, yes, we can do that for you.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay. Thanks.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, any other requests? Mr. Pontanilla, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: I...one more question.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, surely.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. All right. The GIS map that is being
presented to us--I had a conversation with the real property tax side. They also
have a map in regards to how they tax individuals--individual properties. The
GIS map that you have, is it closely related to the real property tax side?
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. GIS, please. This is the man.
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MR. MCNULTY-HUFFMAN: The parcel layer that I showed you--the yellow layer that
I showed you, that is from real property.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Oh, okay, good. Thank you.
MR. MCNULTY-HUFFMAN: So it's just a portion of their database. It's not the entire
one, but it is the exact same piece of it.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: So, right hand and left hand together. Thank you.
MR. MCNULTY-HUFFMAN: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: And.. .
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Madam Chair, that, that brings up another. It would be
helpful to have the layer showing what's already developed in addition to the, you
know, the previously approved and the projected outline.
CHAIR BAISA: To be developed? Let's be real specific what we want so that these
poor people can go back to their offices.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Well and this--my request is certainly subject to
amendment, but what I'm--what I'm interested in seeing is where there's current
development, development that's already existing, and what is permitted and, you
know, entitled and not yet built. And then where are the urban growth and rural
growth boundaries in relationship to the stuff that is existing and, and entitled.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
MR. MCNULTY-HUFFMAN: One thing we've done in the past--it's a little tricky to
how you, in terms of how you define developed. What we've done in the past
sometimes is one of the attributes is within the TMK layer, the parcel layer, is the
building value. And so, what we've done in the past is just arbitrarily took
$10,000 per acre if there's not at least $10,000 per acre of building value, we
considered it undeveloped. So that's a somewhat arbitrary figure but if, you
know, for lack of anything better to go by we can definitely provide something
like that and if you would like us to use a different threshold just let us know.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: That sounds fine with me.
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MR. MCNULTY-HUFFMAN: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Members, any other questions, comments? If
not, the Chair would like to thank you for...and I'd like especially to thank the
GIS and Planning Department for their help today. It's tough work that they're
doing and they have tons and tons of it, and everything's on a deadline so they're,
you know, really pushed. But we are going to go full speed ahead once we get
going here, guys, and do not be surprised, I'll be asking the Chair for additional
schedule time because we do really want to complete this plan. Can you imagine
if we do not complete, there will be new Members on our Council next year,
there's no question about it because we have two leaving, and we do not want to
start from scratch all over again. I think this is something we need to get done.
So thank you very much, everybody. This meeting is adjourned. . . . (gavel).. .
ADJOURN: 3:34 p.m.
APPROVED:

a/co.:L.2
G DYS . BAISA, CHAIR
General Plan Committee
gp:min:120216
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